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plausible to expect a mediating effect that cannot be detected in one-stage mod-
els.  This would have important implications for poor heterogeneous states and
their adoption of Laitin’s proposed liberal democratic approach. 

Despite these suggestions, Laitin’s latest work is nothing short of
enthralling.  It would prove a sufficient introduction on the topic for undergrad-
uates, as well as an enticing work for any graduate student or established schol-
ar to engage.  Though the book is full of riveting material, I expect the last chap-
ter, “Managing the Multinational State,” will generate the most debate and serve
as the launching point for many future research projects.  The notion of a liberal
democratic approach to ethnic heterogeneity should prove the topic of many con-
versations and academic endeavors, as its implications are both abundant and
vital. 

Caroline L. Payne is a PhD student in the Department of Political Science at
Louisiana State University.

Miller, Benjamin. States, Nations, and the Great Powers: The Sources of
Regional War and Peace. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007.

This book seeks to address two related empirical questions about interstate
conflict: to account for transitions between war and peace in different regions
across time, and to explain variations in the level of regional peace that exists in
different regions in a particular time period. (p. 369)  Benjamin Miller’s expla-
nation crosses the typical levels-of-analysis divide in international relations in its
suggestion that both regional and international factors play a crucial role.  On its
face, Miller’s argument appears straightforward and parsimonious as he points to
only two explanatory variables: great power involvement and state-to-nation
congruence.  However, as explained below, the causal mechanisms of his argu-
ment are more complicated than first admitted.  

Miller proposes that the state-to-nation congruence in a given region
shapes its risk of conflict.  Moreover, whether regional outcomes are “hot” or
“cold” depends on domestic and regional factors (i.e., the strength of the state
and the extent of the imbalance between states and nations), international factors,
and the type of great power involvement, respectively.  Miller claims his
approach unifies realist and liberal approaches: great power involvement is con-
sidered a structural (i.e., realist) force, while the state-to-nation balance is regard-
ed as a domestic (i.e., liberal) factor. (pp. 21-23) The state-to-nation balance,
which can be either internal or external, is an important factor in determining
whether first, strong states are status quo enforcing when congruent or revision
seeking when incongruent, and second, weak states are frontier states (i.e., prone
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to boundary conflicts) when congruent or failed states when incongruent.
Internally incongruent states have more than one national group inside the terri-
tory (i.e., Switzerland) whereas externally incongruent states arise when a
national group resides within several state territories (i.e., the Kurdish nation).
Miller suggests that internal and external congruence are equally important. (p.
56)  Great power behavior in regional environments can be characterized by
cooperation or competition when more than one actor is involved; however, in
the case of a single great power acting in a region, there can be either hegemony
or disengagement. 

After establishing this general framework Miller’s argument goes on to
suggest that regime type or “liberal compatibility” (p. 61) acts as an extremely
important intervening variable, leading to either a “normal peace” between non-
democracies or a “high-level warm peace” between democracies.  The difference
between normal and high-level peace is related to the risk of returning to con-
flict: for high-level peace, consistent with the democratic peace proposition,
there is no risk of war; for normal peace, there is minimal risk of conflict if revi-
sionist states arise. (p. 47)  Different combinations of the explanatory factors will
lead to either hot/cold war (incongruence + competition/disengagement), cold
peace (incongruence + cooperation/hegemony), normal peace, or high-level
warm peace. (p. 66) 

All told, Miller’s claim of theoretical parsimony seems suspect.  First,
though he attempts to present a simple 2x2 table (p. 64) to place states into four
categories, his failure to differentiate between the internal and external elements
of incongruence (which might mask considerable differences in conflict dynam-
ics), the fact that the categories themselves are not mutually exclusive, and the
fact that great power involvement takes four values instead of the two depicted
in the table, all suggest that the reality of war and peace is more complex than
specified in the base theory.  Moreover the insertion of regime type could be seen
as either an attempt to adopt post hoc auxiliary propositions or as an implicit
admission that the state-to-nation balance does not sufficiently capture liberal
arguments.  Regardless of the increasing complexity of the theory, however,
Miller does identify expected outcomes and examines his expectations based on
qualitative comparative case studies over several chapters.  

The case studies of the Middle East, Western Europe, Latin American, and
the Balkans provide evidence to support many of the author’s claims.  However,
some concerns remained for this reader with respect to the case studies.  First
Miller suggests great powers employ a single strategy in their regional involve-
ment in a given time period; yet an examination of the case for European inte-
gration in the Cold War suggests the US simultaneously pursued cooperative poli-
cies over political and economic integration while discouraging cooperation in the
security domain.  The US has historically viewed independent European security
cooperation as a substitute for NATO; thus, the development of a European com-
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mon foreign and defense policy is viewed as competing with that of NATO’s to
the extent that European states allocate resources away from NATO.  

Second, Miller suggests that democracy resolves the state-to-nation imbal-
ance. However, democracy must be properly structured in order to rectify the
imbalance via representation or it risks unifying those marginalized against the
government.  Furthermore, he points to South America as an example of a case
where state-to-nation imbalance has been resolved via democracy, thus reducing
the risk of conflict.  However, it might otherwise be claimed that democracy has
not reduced the risk of conflict; instead the unwillingness of the US to change the
balance of capabilities, the incapacity of those states to internally increase capa-
bilities, and the collective action problem have limited the capacity of political
actors to challenge the state-to-nation imbalance.  The recent electoral success of
“leftist” collective action movements in places like Bolivia, Argentina,
Columbia, and Venezuela on the basis of indigenous rights and egalitarianism
suggests an imbalance remains despite “consolidated” democracy.  

Despite these weaknesses, Miller presents an interesting theory capable of
explaining both civil and interstate conflicts within a regional context by tran-
scending the typical levels of analysis divide.  As such, this book presents a step
forward for conflict studies.

Anessa L. Kimball is an Assistant Professor in the Department of Political
Science at the Université Laval.

Bevan, Robert, The Destruction of Memory: Architecture at War. London:
Reaktion Books, 2006.

It may seem odd amidst the loss of life associated with war to pause to
express concern over the destruction of buildings, bridges, and other architectur-
al structures.  However, as Robert Bevan argues in The Destruction of Memory:
Architecture at War, the twentieth century witnessed not only an increase in the
magnitude of destruction, but also the advent of military forces deliberately seek-
ing in certain conflicts — frequently in conjunction with ethnic cleansing — to
erase physical evidence that another people had ever occupied a given territory
or that different peoples had ever lived side by side or even intermarried.  Bevan
observes that “Architecture in the twentieth century became, more and more, a
weapon of war rather than something that gets in the way of its smooth conduct.
Architecture is not just maimed in the crossfire; it is targeted for assassination or
mass murder.” (p. 210)

In the former Yugoslavia, Serbs and Croats not only sought to drive their
opponents from a given territory, contending in the face of contrary evidence that


